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The meetino  was called to order at 3 p.m.

AGENDA ITEM 130: REPORT OF THE INTERNATIONAL LAW CGMM’ISSION  ON THE WORK OF ITS
THIRTY-EIGHTH SESSION (continued) (A/41/10,  406,  498)

AGENDA ITEM 125: DRAFT CODE OF OFFENCES AGAINST THE PEACE AND SECURITY OF
MANKIND: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/4 l/537 and Add. 1 and 2)

1. Mr. RIANOM (Indonesia) , referring to the topic of the status of the diplomatic
courier and the diPlomatic bag not accompanied by diplomat ic courier, said that the
protection of the bag was intended primarily to ensure the legitimate interests of
the sending State and the confidentiality of the bag’s contents. His delegation
therefore welcomed draft article 28 as a sound basis on which to build an
acceptable text. The prohibition of electronic or other technical devices to
examine the diplomatic bag was important. The use of such devices impaired
confidentiality and placed the developing countries at a disadvantage because they
lacked such technical capabilities. None the less, he was aware of possible abuse
of the diplomatic bag and the consequent need for precautionary measures,  and
therefore endorsed the provision that in the event of serious suspicions as t0 its
contents, the diplomatic baq might be opened in the presence of the competent
authorities of the receiving State by an authorized representative of the sending
State. The role of the transit State should be one of strict neutrality. Should
it have misaivings concerning the contents of the bau, it might inform both the
sending and the receiving State, which would be responsible for further action.I

2. His delegation agreed basically with draft article 5 concernina the courier’s
duty to respect the laws and regulations of the receiving State and the transit
State. That article should be formulated in such a way as to strike a harmonious
balance between the “functional immunities” of the courier and the interests of the
States concerned.

3. Turning to the topic of jurisdictional immunities of States and their
property, he expressed regret that the draft articles still reflected the untenable
academic distinction between acta jure imperii and acta jure gestionis. In many
countries, commercial activities were performed by Governments, not entirely by the
private sector. Therefore strict differentiation between manifestations of State
power and manifestations of a private or commercial nature could not be sustained,
especially with regard to the developing countries. The future legal instrument
should reflect that reality. With respect to article 6; there were differences Of
opinion concerning the inclusion of the expression “relevant rules of international
lawn. The provision should be further clarified in the light of comments received
from Member States.

4. As a riparian State, Indonesia recognized that the topic of the law of the
non-navigational uses of international watercourses not only was complex and
sensitive, but touched on the vital interests of many States. The Commission
should therefore make every effort to reach acceptable solutions, taking into
account the urgency of the problems involved. His delegation was pleased to note
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the qenerel aqreement with the Special Rapportcur’  propoeale concerninq  the nannor
in which the Commission miqht proceed with its work on the topic, and epm-zifically
endorsed the “framework sqreement” approach.

5. The international law eeminars should continue to be held. There wes a dearth
of qualified international lawyers in the developinq countries, and the
participation of leas1 experts from thoee  State5 in the seminars would contribute
to furtherina their expertise and experience.

6. His deleqation aqreed with the Commission’s decision to qive priority at ite
1987 seesion  to those iseues that offered the qreatest chances of achievina
consen8u.9. Despite the financial cr iais, it was eeaential  to ensure the normal
functioninq of the Commission  at it8 future eeeeiona.

7. Mr. RAZAFINDRALAMBD (Madagascar) said that hi5 deleqation welcomed the
proqreee achieved by the Commission in elaboratina the draft Code of Offences
against the Peace and Security of Mankind. He noted that the Special Rapportcur
had added a fourth cateqorv to the list of offences, “Other offences”. The French
title miqht perhaps be imended  to read: “Autree crimes” o r  ‘Autres  actea
constituant  de5 crimes centre la paix et la s&curitd de l’humanitC=.

8 . To speak of complot, complicity and attempt a5 distinct offences was in line
with the modern trend in CI lminal law to abandon the concept of accessory
responsibility  and to conaider such act5 a5 principal offence5 in so far a5 there
was criminal intent. That had been the poeition adopted bv the Commission in
1954. SUt while placing the notion of COmplOt  under a special  heading  entitled
“Other of fences” was fully juatified, that was not the case for complicity or
attempt. Those two notion!3 needed to be precieely  defined alonq with all their
constituent elements, and the relevant penalties should be laid down. In hi5
deleaation’a view, such a definition should come under the qeneral principle5 of
internat ions1 criminal law. Specific definition5 were eesential in order to
eetablish  that international law had priority over internal law.

9. The Special Rapporteur’s  proposed aeneral definition of offences in article 1
was too concise and almost a truism. The first alternative, or even the second
alternstive, of: the definition proposed in his third report was preferable, ainl ?
it imp1  ied the existence of a moral element (the commission OF an act) , a material
element (the violation of an international obliaation)  and a causal element (the
fact of endanqerinq international peace and 5ecurity  or the riqht of people5 to
eelf-determination).

10. Article 2, “Characterixation” , which established the priority of international
law over internal law, unfortunately failed to resolve the difficulties involvina
the principle of non bis in idem in instance5  where there were competing
jurisdictions.

11. Part II was devoted to qeneral principle5 of international criminal law.
Draft article 3 on responsibility and penalty was taken from article 1 of the 1954
Code, and his deleqation could eupport it. Draft article 4 established the
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principle that an offence aqainut the peace and security of mankind was a universal
offence. It oosed a fundamental problem which could not be resolved at the current
staqe. Until Governments had responded adequately to the crucial problem of the
scope of the draft ratione personae, and, more specifically, the problem of the
criminal responsibility of States, it would not be possible to decide on the
competent jurisdiction. Article 4. peraqraph  2, left open the question of the
existence of an international jurisdiction. HiB delegation considered that the
question of competence should be dealt with in a section relatinq to jurisdiction.
CrnJernments  should reply as rapidly aa possible  to the questions put to them by the
Commission concerninq the criminal responsibility of Statee.

12. The principle of non-applicability of statutory limitations was a rule of
positive law bindinq on the international community aa B whole. His deleqation
subscribed to the principle of jurisdictional quaranteea (art. 6) and of
non-retroactivity (art. 71.

13. Draft article 8 dealt with exceptions to the principle of responsibility. The
two cateqories of exceptions would have been clearer if they had been grouped
separately, since non-responsibility related to the author of an act, whereat the
jusifyinq  facts were of an in rem nature. Thus coercion and error were causes of
non-responsibility, whereas a state of necessity, force majeure and the order of a
Government were justifyinq facts. ‘R, complete the list, inssnitv should he added
to the first qroup. His deleqation could accept article S (e) and article 9, which
set out well-known principles of qeneral law.

14. It was questionable whether the list of qeneral principles referred to in the
Special Rapporteur’s fourth report was comprehensive. For example, it did not deal
with extenuatino or aqqravatinq  circumstances, or, in particular, exculpatory
excuses. However, those miqht be concepts to be used in the context of penalties.

15. He noted that as far as the various cateqories of offences were concerned, the
Special Rapporteur had only attempted a definition with respect to war crimes. AS
for the list of offences, the Special Rapporteur had chosen the enumerative method,
which was acceptable as lonq as no definition applicable to all the crimes in each
category existed. But that method had the disadvantaqe of leavinq roan for
omissions.

16. His deleqation fully aqreed with the contents of draft article 11 relatinq to
crimes aqa inst peace. In addition to aqqression, the article should include State
terrorism, the violation of disarmament treaties, the isolation of the prohibition
of nuclear tests, the maintenance of colonial domination, and mercenarism. He
particularly appreciat.ed  the fact that article 11, paraqraph 3, covered economic
aqareseion.

17. With respect to part II of the draft, he said that qenocide was the
quintessential crime aqainst humanity. The second alternative of article 12,
paraqraph  2, on apartheid, and the second alternative of article 13 on war crimes
were preferable to the other alternatives. Madaaascar fully supported
Paraqraph (b) (ii) of the latter alternative concerninq the first use of nuclear
weapons. The use of atomic weapons in self-defence could not be considered lawful.
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18. His delcaation supported the idea expressed in the second alternative of
article 14. It believed that the proposed definition of complicity contained all
the necessarv elemen’is  of that offence. However, the concept of attempt did not
appear to have received much attention. The draft should clearly indicate the
conditions and precise staqes of the iter criminis that characterized  criminal
attempt in interr,at ions1 criminal law, in order to avoid recourse to the provisions
of internal law

19. His deleqstion hoped that the Special Rapporteur would draft a special section
devoted to implementation, procedure and competent jurisdiction, without which the
text as a whole would suffer the same fate as its 1954 predecessor.

20. Mr. LACLETA (Spain) said that his deleqation was qratified at the prouress
made by the Commission at its most recent session, despite the reduction in the
lenqth of the session.

21. Referring to the draft articles on the status of the diplomatic tour $r and
the diplomatic baq not accompanied by diplomatic courier, he said it was
reqrettable that the Commieeion  had been unable to reach a consensus on draft
article 28, whose text contsined  many square brackets. The sauare brackets
reflected the conflict between the concept of absolute inviolability of the bag -
and the absolute riqht  for the baq to enter the transit and receivinq States - and
the view that a certain amount of control was required in order to safeguard the
receivinq State’s security interests. Althouqh his deleqation reqarded the
inviolability of the diplomatic baq as a fundamental principle, it continued to
reaffirm that the interests of the receivinq State must be safeguarded. It
therefore had no difficulty in acceptinq the suqqestion that, in the event of
serious doubts as to the content of the baq, the receivinq State should reauest
that the bag should be opened - in the presence and with the consent of a
representative of the sendinq State - for the sole purpose of ascertaininq  what
type of articles it contained. If the doubts in question were not disoipated  as a
result of the openinq of the bag, or if the sendinq State did not authorize the
openinq of the baq, the bag should be returned to its place of oriqin. It was
simply a questic n of qeneral acceptance of the rules laid down In the Vienna
Convention on Consular Relations.

22. However, another difficulty arose in that context - in draft article 25. It
was necessary to determine the reasons justifyinq  the suspicion that a baq
contained articles whose entry was unlawful. In the case of the conventional ba9,
which obviously contained only documents or a small object - normally objects for
encodinq or decoding messaqes - it was obvious that the baq’s weiaht, shape and
size could give rise to suspicion. However, the problem was that the bag might be
ConStitUted  by all sorts of psckaqes, and leqitimately  so. Since draft article 25
referred to “articles intended exclusively for official use”, all the items covered
by article 36 of the Vienna Convention on Diplomatic Relations could be sent in the
baq - includinq,  for example, weapons for a mission’s security service. That meant
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that suspicions could not be based on the size, weiqht or shape of the bag clnd that
it would be leqitimate to claim that even an entire vehicle constituted a
diplomatic bag. In other words, the baq was no longer solely a special means of
communication, but had becoma a means of transport. The question was whether the
principles applied to the conventional baq could also be applied to such means of
transport. In view of the enormous potential for abuse, It would not appear to be
Possible to maintain the concept of the bag’s inviolability in such circumstances.
Consideration should be given to whether the problem could be solved by means of a
third approach, namely, that of limitina the contents of the baq so that the bag
once aqsin became solely a means of communications  the transport of all articles
other than official documents could take place in a new type of diplomatic
consianment  that would be subject to a minimum amount of control but that would
indeed be controlled.

23. The draft articles still aBsoci8ted the diplomatic courier too closely with
the staff of a diplomatic mission, as thouqh his functions were carried out
uninterruptedly in one and the same receiving State - which disreqarded the
courier’s hlqhly peripatetic nature. Moreover, the provisions governinq the
appointment of the diplomatic courier were particularly to be criticized,  since
they treated the courier aB though he would be a restdent  of the receivinq State
(draft art. 9, paras. 2 and 3). In actual fact, the receivinq State often had no
prior knowledge of the appointment of the diplomatic courier. Information on the
appointment of the courier and his arrival in a given State was not transmitted to
the State in auestlon as it was in the case of mission staff. It was normally only
in exceptional circumstances and in cases where a visa was required that the
courier could be declared not acceptable prior to his arrival.

24. It should be made clear that the murier’s  functions beoan, in respect of each
recelvinq State, each time he entered the State in Question, and they ended each
time he departed from that State, without any type of Iiotification. However, when
considered in the light of draft article  7, the text of article 11 reflected,
rather, the idea that the courier*s  functions began at the time of his appointment
and ended with the notifications provided for in draft article 1.1, which actually
appl led to absolutely exceptional situations.

25. A certain amount of difficulty arose from the distinction between the
professional diplomatic courier and the courier ad hoc. In his deleqation’s view,
the professional courier did not have to belonq to a specific department of a
State’s civil Service. He simply travelled routinely in order to transport bags,
whereas the courier ad hoc only did so occasionally. It miqht be said that the
Professional courier travelled in order to transport the baq, whereas the courier
ad hoc transported the baa when he wae travelling.

26. Hi6 delegation had already referred on earlier occasions to draft article 23
on the status of the captain of a ship or aircraft entrusted with the diplomatic
’ lg. indicatinq that it would be more appropriate to extend the scope of the
provision to any member of the crew of an aircraft in commercial service, as had
actually been done at an earlier staqe of the Commission’s work. The text of draft
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article 30 clearly showed that the earlier wordinq of draft article 23 was
preferable, all the more so since the only resultinr)  specific international
obligation on the part of the receiving State was the obligation to permit a member
of the relevant diplomatic mission to have unimpeded access to the aircraft.

27. Draft article 33, which permitted a whole ranqe of different r&9imesr
represented a step backwards. If that was the price to be paid in order to achieve
universal acceptance of the drs+ articles, the text in auest ion would have to be
accepted. However, it would bt: preferable to make another effort to find a
satisfactory  solution to the problem that arose in the case of draft article 26, so
that a einole  r&gime  could be applied to all baqs.

28. His deleoation endorsed the Commission’s approach to the topic of
jurisdictional immunities, which was to state the principle of immunity and to
define and delimit it by means of the establishment of certain exceptions. It was
necessary to identify certain cases in which a State should not have immunity.
Manv States had set UP machinerv designed to prevent the State as such from
carryinq  out acts jure qestionis. That situation was likely to be conducive to a
solution to the problem of immunity alonq the lines of the approach taken by the
Commiesion  in the draft articles adopted in first readino.

29. Draft article 18 should take account of the principles laid down not only in
the 1926 Brussels Convention, but also in the United Nations Convention on the Law
of the Sea and the 1958 Convention on the Hioh Seas, in which immunity was
recoqnized only in the case of a ship intended for official commercial service.
His deleqation believed that the words inside sauare brackets should be deleted.
Furthermore, in draft article 19, his delegation continued to be in favour of
retention of the term “civil or commercial matter”.

30. On the whole, his deleqation endorsed the content of part IV of the text
adopted by the Commission, and in principle considered the text of Part V
acceptable.

31. Where draft article 6 was concerned, his delegation shared the view that
immunity and non-immunity were two aspects of the sa,p? issue, and that
international law was in constant evolution - an evolution in which the Commission
should participate. Once the rules laid down in the draft acauired the Status of
codif  led rules, they would be applicable in their own riqht and would therefore not
require any supplementary reference to other relevant rules of qeneral
international law , which would of course continue to apply to issues nrt covered by
the draft articles. His deleqation believed that the words inside square brackets
in draft article 6 should therefore be deleted.

32. The Commission did not appear to have considered the question of how I State
was to invoke its immunity before the courts of another State or what authority
would settle any dispute that arose over whether there wao immunity in a specific
case, or whether any of the exceptions to the principle of immunity applied. The
modern practice followed by some States indicated that such decisions were within
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the purview of the judges of the State whose jurisdiction was beinq challenged, and
that any appeal should be dealt with in accordance with the leqislation of that
State which meant that it would always be the courts of that State that would be
called upon to settle such matters. In his deleqation’s view, such disputes would
be international disputes and should be dealt with as such. The Commission should
consider that matter in the course of its second readinq of the draft articles.

33. Mr. GOERNER (German Democratic Republic) said that the Commission should
devote special attention to the topic of State responsibility with a view to
finalizinq a set of draft articles on the subject, whose complexity called for a
thorouqh, step-by-steo approach. The hastened referral of parts two and three of
the draft articles to the Draftinq Committee was counter-productive, since
substantive discussion - which reflected State practice - was thus moved from the
plenary Commission to the Draftinq Committee. The Commission should be quided by
the main trends in the debate in the Sixth Committee, and should take an
all-embracinq, carefully balanced codif ication approach to the topic. Althouqh
such a draft always involved elements of progressive development, the progressive
development of international law could not be reduced to the notions and
conceptions of just a few scholars, since it depended on the consent and actions of
States. The result of a rushed approach was discernible in the text of draft
article 5 of part two, which was hardly acceptable, just as it was evident in the
Drafting Committee’s inability to formulate draft articles 6 to 16 of part two.

34. The current wording of draft article 5 of part two was inadeauate. Accordinq
to the definition given in the draft article, the “injured State” was a State whose
rights had been infrinqed by an internationally wrongful act. Since there were
essentially three cateqories of breach or infrinqement - the bilateral situation,
the multilateral situation and an erqa omnes situation in the case of international
crimes - only those cateqories should be listed in draft article 5. Any other
references to sources, details and primary rules, as still set forth in
paragraph 2, would qive rise to problems. Draft article 5 was not a primary rule,
and the impression that it created an independent basis for reactions to a wronqful
act must be avoided. If subparagraph  (a) of paragraph 2 were formulated in broader
terms, subparagraphs (b), (c), (d), (e) (iii) and (f) could be deleted. As
indicated in paraqraph 3, in the case of an internatiotlal  crime, the term “injured
State” included all other States that consequently were entitled to respond to the
act collectively or individually. However, that presupposed a distinction between
States directly affected and States indirectly affected bv an internationally
wronoful act constitutinq  an international crime.

35. Draft article 6 covered the. full spectrum of claims to reparation, and was
sufficiently comprehensive. However, if it was found that the current wordinq
lacked clarity, chanqes should be made. For example, measures of satisfaction
could be expressly mentioned in paraqraph 1 (d). On the other hand, the words “to
release and return the persons and objects held through such act” should be
deleted, toaether with the whole of paraqraph ! (I). The same applied to the whole
of draft article 7.
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36. The two types of countermeasures - reciprocity and reprisals (draft arts. 8
and 9) - were unilateral reactions on the part of the injured State and were
admissible legal responses. Except in the case of certain emergency eitua tions ,
such countermeasures were designed to materialize  a claim to reparation that had
been asscr ted. Irrespective of whether reciproc?ty  and reprisals were covered in
one or two Prticles, in either case the decisive element would be proportionality.
I,t was also imperative to disallow reprisals involving armed force. The
circumstances in which armed force could be used fell under the heading
“implementation of international responsibility”,  and should therefore be dealt
with in part three.

37. Draft articles 10 and 11 could be deleted if draft article 5 were given a
narrower formulation and if any issue relating to claims and enforcement were
systematically addressed in part three. Such issues included the cases of special
urgency, implicitly envisaged in draft article 10, paragraph 2 (a), and special
procedures under relevant treaties , covered under draft article 11, paragraph 2.
The injured State’s optio;\s where countermeasures were concerned should not be
narrowed too much. On the other hand, the primacy of specific enforcement
procedures laid down in primary rules must also be taken into account. Mor erwer ,
it was inadmissible to regard only procedures involving compulsory third-party
decisions as effective procedures for the settlement of disputes. Such an approach
was incompatible with State practice and the principle of peaceful settlement of
disputes.

38. In the current: draft, the legal conseuuences  of international crimes were
dealt with inadequately, and the need for a fundamental distinction between
international crimes and international delict6 had not been duly taken into
account. The specific legal conswuences of international crimes must be
concret+?ed  and comprehensively codified. Aggression - the most serious
international crime - should be dealt with separately.

39. The concept underlying the substantive portions of part three was
unacceptablep  since it gave the impression - particularly where international
crimes were concerned - that no responsibility was involved and there was no right
to apply counter measures, except in cases where the International Court of Justice
so determined. The system propooed by thr Specia 1 Rapporteur  for part three was
tantamount to an attempt to introduce rctlqactively  into all treaties and
conventions a general procedure involving compulsory third-party decisions, which
had not been agreed upon tij the parties at the time of the establishment of the
relevant primary rules.

40. International practice showed that international third-party dispute -
settlement procedures and court proceedings were no panacea for manifestations of
escalation and internationally wrongful acts. The decisive factor in the relevant
situations was the readiness of the States concerned to co-operate, which would
deterl&ne which dispute-settlement procedure was selected and whether a court
judgement or any other form of dispute settlement would be accepted. Severa  1
members of the Commission had pointed out that dangers of an escalation of a
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conflict might also aKiSe from inadequate possibilities for the injured State to
respond to a wtongful act. Part three considerably narrowed such possibilities, as
delaonatrated by the mere fact that the procedure devised might span a period of
two yearr- . The system of compulsory diapute settlement laid down in the draft was
only seemingly limited to certain situations. It could extend to all primary-rule
areas and thus to the entire field of international law. As demonstrated by the
general reluctance of States to accept the compulsory jurisdiction of the
International Court of Justice, there MEI no real likelihood that a great number of
States would accept such a system.

41. The example of the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties illustrated to
what extent the system of dispute settlement could determine the fate of an entire
convention. The Vienna Convention had entered into force only recently, and quite
a number of States had entered reservations relating to the dispute-settlement
PKOCeduKe. MOKeOVCK, the Vienna Convention system was much more flexible and, at
the same time, narrower in scope. As far a8 the issue of responsibility was
concerned, usually infringements of individual obligations arising from treaties
were involved. In that context, the continuance of the treaty in question was
usually not threatened. The reference made by the Special Rapporteur  to the
enforcement system provided for in the United Nations Convention on the Law of the
Sea war4 not convincing . That Convention provided for a specific system that was
tailored to the ‘settlement of a specific issue and could not be used retroactively
as a blueprint for other legal issues pertaining to international law.

42. Part three should cover all issues dealing with enforcement and the settlement
of disputes . Consequently , the enforcement issues under articles 10 and 11 of
part two should be included under part three. That did not mean that the
interrelationship  between the individual parts would not be viewed in the overall
context. Part three necessarily had to relate to part one. In order to reflect
that view more clearly, the second sentence of article 1 of part three could read:
“The notification shall indicate the (alleged] rules which were not complied with
and the measures required to be taken and the reasons therefor. n

43. With KegaKd to article 2, paragraph 1, of part three, he proposed that the
“casea of special urgency” should be dealt with and dcfi,ned separately. They
should be aesociated with article 10, paragraph 2 (a), of part two. The content of
aKtiCle  2 should be moved in its entirety to part three. His delegation held that
a case was considered urgent if it involved measures of protection taken by the
injured State within its jurisdiction in order to stop the internationally wrongful
act, to prevent its continuing effects or to avert irreparable damage in cases
where those aims could be achieved only through immediate action.

44. It would be useful to know whether the formulation “against measures taken” in
article 3, paragraph 1, referred to measures of protection  in the cases of special
urgency referred to. If not, the provision contained under article 3, paragraph 1,
could replace article  10, paragraph 1, which did not belong in part two.
Article 3, paragraph 2, should be complemented by a similarly formulated
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paragraph 3 referrinq to special procedures of implementation provided under
relevant treaties. That would ensure the primacy of those special procedures over
general legal pKoViSfOn8  concerninq State responsibility, which had already been
included in part two, article 2, reqarding  entitlement to leqal response.
Consequently, the PKOCedUKal provision contained in article 11, paragraph 2, of
part two, which also referred to such special procedures, could be deleted.

45. Hi5 deleqation believed that draft article 4 of part three was unacceptable a5
formulated. It was particularly opposed to the idea that the leqal consequences of
international crimes should be determined by a decision of the International Court
of Justice, because that meant, for example, that apartheid would be deemed an
international crime only if and when the Court so determined. An international
crime would usually entail an emergency situation, involving the right to immediate
unilateral response. In Other cases, “United Nations law" was applicable, and the
Security Council, other United Nations oraans and, as the case miaht  be, the
International Court of Justice were competent to act in those matters. A reference
to the procedure contained in the United Nations Charter should be incorporated in
part three with regard to the enforcement of the legal conseauences  of an
international crime. Such a reference was contained under article 14, paraqraph 3,
Of part  two.

46. Furthermore,  his delegation could not endorse article 4, because there was no
justification for drawinq a parallel with the Vienna Convention on the Law Of
Treaties and the Convention on the Law of the Sea , or for over-emphasizinq
COmpUlsOKy  third-party  decisions. It also disapproved of the qenecal prohibition
of KeServations as proposed in article 5, which was in contradiction to the
"residual Character" of the draft article5 in part three. That system and the
DKOpoSed  COmpUlsoKy  thir%paKty  settlement PKOCedUKe  could be excluded through the
special procedures set forth in relevant treaties and throuqh other arranqements
agreed upon between States. It was unrealistic to propose the tntroduction  of a
qeneral procedure for compulsory jurisdiction or for the settlement of disputes if
the injured State was not prepared to condone the wronqful  act. It was in Sharp
contrast to the fact that article 36, paracraphs 2 and 3 of the Statute of the
International  Court of Justice made the WjmpUISOKy jurisdiction of the Court
dependent upon a special declaration made by the parties to a dispute on the basis
of reciprocity. Such declarations had &en made by very few States, and were
limited by far-reachinq reservations. Experience showed that even that system
appeared t0 be too KigOKOUS. It would be interestina  to know whv an attempt should
ba made to enhance the functionality of a system by makinq it even more r iqorous,
when its very strictness prevented it from beino vecv functional.

47. It might be useful it the General Assembly reaffirmed the priority character
of the project on State responsibility, and if the Governments of the Member States
were invited to submit written comments on that matter.
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48. Mr. BARBOZA (Argentina) said that delays in the Drafting Committee were one of
the most 8erioue problem8 hindering the work of the Commission. Numerous matter8
in the area of the law of nations remained to be considered in order fOK the
Commission to discharge its tack  of codification. Despite the need to cut costs,
the General Assembly should  carefully consider the duration of the Commission’8
session so that the C~miseion could make more time available to the Drafting
Comrni  ttee. His delega~.ion was pleased to see that the Commission had continued its
traditional co-operation w” th regional juridical  bodies having misaione similar to
ite own.

49. All members of the Sixth Committee, the International Law Commission, the
other legal committee8 of the United Nations , and university professor8 and legal
researchers the world over were working to establish the rule of law as the
principle of civilized coexistence within the community of nations. EveKything
which helped to increase understanding of the law of nations and to facilitate its
application was in their interest. Therefore, his delegation euppor  ted the genera 1
thrust of document A/41/591 and the recommendation that the Judgment8 and Advisory
Opinions of the International Court of Justice ehould  be printed in separate French
and Bngl iah veraions, and that they should be published in paper-back in each of
the official language8 of the United Nations. Such a measure would be fair,
because all the language8 of the United Nations must be treated caually. It would
be practical, because it would permit a wider dietribution  of international law and
would give legal scholars better access to the Court’8 rulings.

50. Turning to the draft articles on jurisdictional immunities of States and their
property provisionally adopted by ILC at its thirty-eighth session, he suqgested
that it woul+d  be preferable to incorporate draft ar title  3 of part I into
article 2, because article 3 contained the definition of the expression “State”
used in the other draft articles.

51. In draft article 6, the clause in brackets might create problem8 of logic.
Its inclusion would mean that, in addition to the pro~isione in the articles,
immunity was governed by the relevant rule8 of general international law. The
Commiesion  had tried to reflect the fact that there was a certain con8enBus with
regard to State immunity and non-immunity, and that between the t .J lay a grey
zone, awaiting future development8 on the eubject. The phrase in brackets would
permit developments to continue unhindered in national courts and State practice,
shaping new customs in the law of nations. If that was the Sixth Committee’8
intention the draft would have to be altered entirely, because the meaning wa8 not
obviou8 from the present formulation. The draft nowhere stipulated where State
immunity  should apply1  on the other hand, it carefully detailed the circumetancea
in which there was no such immunity. Such reasoning could only be based on the
notion that immunity was the general rule , and instances of non-immunity the
exception which needed to be specified in detail. Immunity and non-immunity were
not, therefore, of equal standing. The mast logical interpretation of the draft
article of the bracketed phK55e  was allowed to stand was that the general rule and
the exceptions must be regarded as complementary in the implementation of customary
law. That would raise doubts with regard to the exceptions, which must be
restricted. The commen  tar y , as the Jamaican representative had observed, should
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not be used as a substitute for a poorly-drafted text. Hi8 delegation preferred to
delete the phrase in brackets.

52. With regard to the heading of part III,  ‘exceptions” was the appropriate term,
but if the phrase in brackets was deleted from draft article 6 “limitations” would
be aqua 1 ly acceptable.

53. Although the basic principles applicable to the diplomatic courier and the
diplomatic bag not accompanied by diplomatic courier were already laid down in
other convent ions, his delegation believed that the Commission’s work in that field
was worth undertaking, because it would give States a clear body of law on the
matter.

54. The main principle to be codified was that of freedom of communication between
States and their diplomatic and consular delegations abroad and among themselves.
Freedom of communication included protection of the confidentiality of the contents
of the diplomatic bag, which was also covered by the inviolability of archives
est Illshed in the earlier Vienna conventions. In the recent past there had been
cases of abuse, justifying the adoption in the draft of specific preCaUtimS in
order to strike a balance between the interests of the sending State, i.e. its
freedom of communication, and those of the receiving State, i.e. its security and
respect for its laws. The wording of draft article 28, if sane of the brackets
were removed, seemed generally acceptable. That article should apply to bags of
all kinds, whether diplanatic,  consular or other.

55. With regard to examination by electronic devices under the second paragraph Of
draft article 28, his delegation would have no great dlfficultles  but agreed that
some developing countries might be at a disadvantage in the practical application
of that provision because they lacked suitable technology. The wording of the
paragraph seemed to reconcile the inspection prwision  with the conflicting rights
of States because inviolability would be protected if the sending State paid to
have t’ e bag returned to its place of or igin. The exceptional nature of that
prwitilon,  which was appsrent from the wording of the draft article, was an
adequate safeguard against abuse of the freedom of communication.

56. With regard t.) the optional declaration under article 33, his delegation
feared that the numerous different bilateral rbgimes to which it might give rise
would run counter to the systematic application of basic principles.

5’1 . Mr. HILLGEWBERG (Federal Republic of Germany) said that the discussion on
State responsibility at the Commission’s most recent session had focused on the
proposal to include a part three , covering the implementation of international
responsibility and the settlement of disputes. The proposed procedure, including
the notification of claims against a party alleged to have committed a WrOngfUl
act* the expiry of a certain period before further action, the notification of
intended countermeasures and a reference to the duty of parties to seek a peaceful
settlement under the Charter of the United ~atlons, was suitable for prevtntinq  the
escalation of countermeasures. It was essential to regulate such a complex issue
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as precisely IS possible, particularly in respect of the form a:ld substance of
object iana and the period in which such object ions could be raised. His delegation
welcomed the provision in part three, article 4 of the draft, which would permit
unilateral recourse to the International Court of Justice, but regretted that the
Cturt was only to decide whether such countermeasures violated -Jus cogent or were
inadmissible because they constttuted  an international crime, and that the
conciliation procedure provided for in the Annex was only to cover additional
autstions on the admiseibili  \r of countermeasures. Part two, draft article 6,
deserved particular attentiorr because it was the Initial reaction of the injured
State which determined the deqree of escalation.

58. Turning to the draft Code of Offences against the Peace and Security of
Mankind (eect.  V of the report), he said that his delegation welcomed the
limitation of responsibility to acts by individuals. The present draft articles
gave an overview of the proposed system of punishable offences. However, the
principle of universality (draft art. 4) needed further clarification. A
pro.;tcution  by a country completely unconnected with the offence concerned might
give rise to considerable conflict. The issue was linked with the as yet uneettlad
question of whether to establish an international criminal court.

5 9 . The draft Code was likely to be adopted only if it was confined to precisely
defined offences which were unequivocally regarded as crimes against humsnity  or
war crimes. The attempt to include not only aggression, but any form of coercion
or pressure (draft art. 11, para. 3), seemed excessive and might lead to abuses.
However, the inclusion of a precise definition of terrorist acts (draft art. 11,
pars. 4) was in keeping with the increase of international co-operation in the
fight against terrorism.

60. Part IV of the draft, “Other offences”, covering complicity, conspi racy and
attempts to commit any of the offences defined in the Code, deserved particular
attention because it might be extended to an indefinite number of persons. The
draft Code must apply only to particularly despicable acts, and there could be no
question of automatic responsibility of certain groups of persons. The aim must be
to define acts committed by individuals which were so despicable that it was the
common task of humanity, not only of national judiciaries, to punish them.

61. Turning to the auestion  of the law of the non-navigational uses Of
international watercourses (sect. VII of the report), he said that his delegation
aupported the decision not to attempt a definition of an “international
watercourse” and a “shared natural rebuurce”. The aim was to create a framework
which interested States could adopt and build upon. In that light, draft article 6
a8 currently worded did not seem an adequatr meann  of ensuring the effectiveness of
the principle of a shared natural resource. In draft article 8, it did not stem
necessary to list the individual factors determining the *reasonable and equitable
use” of a watercourse. The Special Rapper teur had pin ted out the conflict between
the principle of ‘eauitable utilization” of a watercourse by the riparian  States
and the obligation not to use an international watercourse in such a way that other
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riparian Statea miqht suffer tanqible harm. In that context, “harm” must be
interpreted aa “leqal  injury” because the possibility of damaqe to another riparian
State miqhl preclude even “equitable utilization” of an international watercourse.

62. Hi5 delegation coneidered that draft article 4 ahould be *rorded  in a more
qontral manner so as not to restrict the validity of existinq specific aareements
or the ocopa  of future ones. It reserved the rioht to make written comments on
draft article8  10 to 14.

63. Mr. UWMANN  (Denmark) welcomed the adoption bv the International Law
Commission of the draft articles on the jurisdictional immunities of States and
tLtir  property, and on the status of the diplomatic courier and the diplomatic bag
not accompanied by diplomatic tour ier. In respect of the former topic, it often
proved difficult in practice to distinquish between the activities of States
performed in the exercise of their sovereign  authority (acta jure imperiil,  which
were covered by immunity, and activities where States acted as if they were privste
companies (acta jure geetionis)  , when they should not enjoy immunity. Some
attempts had been made at the reqional  level to resolve the issue, for inetance in
the 1972 European Convention on State Immunity, but it was t % be hoped that the new
draft articles  would eventually lead to the adoption of universally acceptable
rules.

64. The draft articles on the status  of the diplomatic courier and the diplomatic
bag not accompanied by diplomatic tour  ier reflected the important principles of
freedom of official communication8 (art. 4) and the duty to respect  the law8 and
regulations of t.he receivinq State and the transit State (art. 5). The difficulty
of strikinq a balance between the two had been clearly demonstrated by the lack of
aqrtement  within the Commission over article 28, on the protection of the
diplomatic baq, where alternative wordinoe had been provided for certain key
elements. In view of recent cases of abuse of diplomatic immunities in connection
with actt? of terrorism, it was essential to find ways to prevent abuse.

65. He noted that the Commission intended to limit the draft Code of Offences
aqainst the Peace and Security of Mankind to offences committed by individuals,
without prejudice to any subsequent consideration of the application to States of
the notion of international criminal responsibility. However, the notion of an
“individual” would seem to cover both private individuals who committed crimes such
as hi jackinq and hostaqe-tak rnq, and individuals who acted as representatives of a
State. IndiTriduale  in the latter category miaht be subjected to a combined
sanction consistina  of criminal prosecution of the individual and payment of
exemplary damaqes by the State concerned. The auestion definins  an offence aqainst
the peace and security of mankind had proved so controversial that it seemed
necessary to give an explicit list of acts which constituted such offtncee. The
pint of departure should be the cataloque  of offences contained in the 1954 draft
Code, supplemented by offences which had been qenerally acceDtcd as such since
then. His deleqation considered that the content of the draft ratione materiae
should be limited to offences based on treaty law or customary international law)
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it should not cover offences which had been recognised only in non-leaslly-bindinq
instruments such  as resolutions and declarationa. An extra clause could be added.
etating that the Code ehould be reviewed every 5 or 10 years.

66. It was clear that work on the draft Code of offencee muet be co-ordinated with
work on the draft articles on State reeponaibility. In particular, part one,
article 19, which defined an international crime, part two, articles 14 and 15,
concerning the leqal consequences of such a crime, and part three, concerning
settlement ot disputes relatinq to an internationally wrongful act, miqht have a
bearing on the establishment of an international criminal court under the draCt
Code of otfences. With regard to the settlemen’  of disputes,  his delegation would
like to see a etrenqtheninq of the compulsory elements in the draft articles on
State responsibility. However, the model chosen by the Special Rapporteur miqht
well prove to be the most auitable compromise.

67. There was an obvious link between State responsibility and the question of
international liability for injurious consequences arising out of acts not
prohibited by international law. The accident at the Chernobyl nuclear power plant
had been the most recent demonstration of the need for legal norms to govern the
relations between States in that field. Under the auspicee of the International
Atomic Eneroy Aqency  conventions on early mtification  and mutual aaeistance in
came of nuclear accidents had quickly been adopted. The convent ions did not cover
all the aspects involved, but they showed the willingness of States to approach
such problems in a constructive manner.

68. The draft articles on international liability must form a framework of basic
principles, to bt- followed up by more specific agreements in relevant fields. Hi8
delegation could accept the limitations of scope proposed by the Special
Rapporteur, which confined the topic mainly to the dutiea of the source State, but
it was eesential to Loneider the leoal basis of any reeponsibility.  The concept of
sovereiqnty covered not only a State’s rioht to act in fta own territory, hut the
right not to suffer harm from activities outside.

69. A framework aqreement statinq main principles only also seemed the most
realistic approach to the topic of the law of the non-navigational uses of
international watercourses. His delegation supported the Special Rapporteur’s
suqqeetion  that only a limited and indicative list of general criteria should be
given for the determination of a reasonable and equitable uee of an international
watercourse.

70. As in previous yeara, his Government was to make scholarships available for
repreaentativea of developina countriee  to attend the International Lsw Seminar in
Geneva. His delegation expressed its appreciation to the Secretariat for the
uniformly hiqh academic standard of the Seminar.

71. Mr. VGICU (Romania), referring to the topic of State reeponeibillty, said that
the essential purpose of the draft articles was to prevent the commission of
internationally wronyful acts and, should such acts be committed, to provide an
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appropriate legal Cram~\work  for measuree taken by the injured State. In that
connect ion, it wao easential to identify the injured State, either by stating
simply that an injured State was a State a right of which had been infringed, or by
specifying the source or nature of the law by virtue of which a State was to be
considered an injured State In a particular situation. Article 5 of part two of
the draft combined those two approachce in ite paragraphs 1 and 2. Referring to
paragraph 3 of the aame article, he remarked that since an international crime Wan

always, by deCinition, an internationally wrongful act, it wai3 entirely proper that
in the event of an international crime, all States should be entitled to exercise
the rights deriving from draft articles 6 and 91 whether and to what extent thoae
rights should be subject to the limitations  embodied in draft articles 14 and 15
was, however, a matter for further consiUeration.

72. While agreeing that the proposed articles provided a sound baeis for future
work, his delegation considered that some of them, including draft article8 6 to 13
but more especially draft articlea  14 and 15, were still in need of considerable
improvement. In particular, the solution proposed by the Special Rap,ortcur  in
paragraph 3 of article I4 was inadequate. The legal consequences of qn
internationally wrongful act ahould not be determined exclusively by reference to
the provisions and procedures of the Charter. The Commission should not suspend
efforts to produce an exhaustive, or at any rate more detailed, definition of the
legal conseauences of such an act.

73. Referring speciCically to the draft articles proposed by the Special
Rapporteur in his seventh report, he aueationed the wisdom of the procedure of
submitting disputes to the International Court of Justice, as proposed in
paragraphs (a) and (b) of draft article 4 of part three. It was common knowledge
that not all States accepted the compulsory jurisdiction of the Court, and such a
prwiaion would discourage some States from becoming parties to the future
convent ion. With regard to paragraph 1 of draft article 3, he noted that during
the discussion in the Commiaeion  it had been suggested that recourse to Article 33
of the Charter should be available at all atages  of a dispute. What was needed was
a text making it absolutely clear that States should resort to the mean8  indicated
in Article 33 as Boon  aa the firat signs of a dispute, became apparent. Noting that
paragraph 1 of draft article 2 mentioned a period of three months and article 4 a
period 01’ 12 months, he remarked that no indication waB given of the time-limits
applicable in cases of special urgency. Generally speaking, his delegation had
some doubts as to the appropriateness of instituting a settlement procedure which
might take as long aa two years.

74. Referring to chapter VIII of the Ccmmission’e report (A/41/10), he said that
his delegation, while generally in favour of accelerating the codification of
international law, saw no reaaon for changing the Commission’s etatute, working
methoda or organization of work. It supported the efforts to expedite publication
of the Yearbook of the International  maw Commission and welcomed the forthcoming
issuance of the fourth edition of The Work of the International Law Commission.
The inclueion  of a subject index in the latter publication would be appreciated.
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75. Mr. AHMH) (Sudan) commended the valuable work done by the International Law
Commiaaion  in spite of the reduced length of ita seaeion. The cuutomary  12-week
session wan eeeential  if the Commission was to discharge its duties adeouately.

76. In the field of the jurisdictional immunities of State8 and their property
(sect. II of the report), the practice varied from State to State. A distinction
had been establirrhed between acts jurie imperii, where States acted in the exercise
of their sovereign authority, and acta juris geetionie, where States acted am if
they were private companiee. The subject was a contentious one, and the
alternative wordings given in brackets in the draft article6 showed that much more
work would be needed in order to achieve a convention acceptable to the entire
international community.

77. All States were involved in trade through their varioue  organs and
instrumentalities~  his own country traded extensively with induatrialfzed  natione
in order to obtain cOneumer  gooda, advanced technology and funds for development.
However, for the purposes of the draft articles it was essential to define the
concept of the “State” precisely. In its preaent Corm, draft article 3 had avoided
that contentious uuestion, but if no concise  deCinition  could be found, it might be
ueeful  to clarify further the term “organe of government”.

78. Ae the representative  of Jamaica had euc, leeted, the purpose of a contract, aa
well as its nature, should be taken into account when determining whether a
contract was commercial (draft art. 3, para. 2). The purchase of basic commodities
Buch as food and medicines  by third world countr  lea was conducted for public
purposes rather than for profit and deserved to be protected.

79. Central banks or State monetary authoritiee  were exempted from the
jtriediction  of foreign States becauee they were their Government’s purees  and any
action against them would subject the Government to undue preesure. However, if
Governmenta traded through publicly-owned or government-owned companies, their
activities  were not norrrmlly  covered by immunity.

80. The draft articles ehorrld  be precise and aelf-explanatory,  although that was
difficult to achieve in the case of articles in multilateral conventions, which
were often the result of elaborate compromises. The heading of part III gave two
alternativet3; “‘limitationa on’ or ‘exceptions to’ State immunity”. His delegation
preferred the second form~llation, because it implied that there were basic rules
gov@rning State immunity, while the word “limitations”  did not necessarily do so.
In general, his delegation supported the draft articlea, although much could etill
be done to re .oncile the divergent interests of States.

81. His delegation considered that the draft articles on the status of the
diplanatic courier and diplanatic bag not accompanied by diplomatic courier would
provide a useful supplement ‘to the four Vienna Conventions containing provision8 on
the different types of diplomatic bag. Hia delegation did not agree with the
wording of article 12, which covered the possibility of a courier being declared
persona non gra ta or not acceptable. A courier was not accredited to the receiving
State or transit State and might not even be a national of the State which had sent

/ . . .



A/C. 6/41/SR.  36
English
Page 19

(Mr. Ahmed, Sudan)

him, and could therefore not be declared persona non grata. The phrase should,
therefore, be deleted.

82. In article 28 (l), his delegation supported the version of the paragraph
without brackets, stating that the diplomatic bag should not be subject to
examination by means of electronic or other technical devices. While it had no
objection to the use of such devices, they were not readily available to third
world countries and the provision would, therefore, put such States at a
disadvantage. However, the provision was a useful one because the only other
option was to return the diplomatic bag to the sending State.

83. The optional declaration provided for in article 33, by which a State might
specify categories of diplomatic courier and diplomatic bag to which it would not
apply the ar titles, was a welcome compromise.

84. Mr. ROMPAWI (Uruguay) reviewed the historical background to the topic of the
draft Code of Offences against the Peace and Security of Mankind and, in
particular, to the definitions provided in chapter II, articles 11, 12 and 13, of
the draft. With regard to the definition of genocide contained in article 12,
paragraph 1, he guestioned the repeated use of the word “group”, which might prove
inconsistent with the text of the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of
the Crime of Genocide, and suggested the use of the term “community”. In
reiterating Uruguay’s strong support for the effort of codification of
international law pertaining to offences against the peace and security of mankind,
he stressed the importance of restricting the provisions of the draft Code
exclusively to offences distinguished by their particularly horrifying and cruel
nature, and directed against the fundamental values .of civiliza tion.

The a*nting  rose at 6.15 p.m.


